|  |
| --- |
|  |
| MMR Vaccination FAQs |
| NHS England  South West Vaccination & Screening Team  **This guidance is correct as at 20th February 2024**  Please contact the South West Vaccination & Screening Team at [england@swvast@nhs.net](mailto:england@swvast@nhs.net) if you have any queries about this document.  Please contact the South West Immunisation Clinical Advice and Response Service (ICARS) at [england.swicars@nhs.net](mailto:england.swicars@nhs.net) if you have any clinical queries about the MMR vaccine. |
| Version 1, 15 February 2024 |

Version 2, 20 February 2024

|  |
| --- |
| Classification: Official |
|  |

# Change History

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Version** | **Change Details** | **Date** |
| 2 | [**Are there any MMR** **vaccine supply issues?**](#_Are_there_any)   * + - * Updated to clarify that ImmForm MMR vaccines can be used for all eligible age groups.   [**Can healthca****re staff be vaccinated within the practice?**](#_Can_healthcare_staff)   * New NHS England guidance added that healthcare staff can be vaccinated with MMR by their employing practice, subject to conditions (applicable 19 February to 31 March 2024).   [**Can MMR vaccines be mutually aided?**](#_Can_MMR_vaccines)   * Clarification added that MMR vaccines can only be moved between practices that are part of the same legal entity (e.g. branch practices) or if the practice has a wholesale dealer’s licence.   [**Can ICB vaccination teams use a practice’s MMR stock to vaccinate registered patients?**](#_Can_ICB_vaccination)   * New FAQ added.   [**MMR training for non-registered vaccinators**](#_MMR_training_for)   * New FAQ added. | 20/02/24 |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |

Contents

[Change History 1](#_Toc159333986)

[Background 4](#_Toc159333987)

[Acronyms 4](#_Toc159333988)

[Eligibility for patients 5](#_Toc159333989)

[Can we vaccinate children aged under 1 year? 5](#_Toc159333990)

[Can we bring forward the second dose of MMR? 7](#_Toc159333991)

[People with incomplete or unknown MMR histories 8](#_Toc159333992)

[Is there an upper age limit for MMR? 9](#_Toc159333993)

[How should we manage demand for MMR vaccination? 10](#_Toc159333994)

[Do single measles, mumps and rubella vaccines need to be repeated? 11](#_Toc159333995)

[What interval should be left between Anti-D transfusion and MMR? 13](#_Toc159333996)

[Eligibility for Healthcare Staff 15](#_Toc159333997)

[What do we do if a staff member refuses vaccination? 15](#_Toc159333998)

[What evidence of staff previous MMR vaccinations is acceptable? 16](#_Toc159333999)

[Can healthcare staff be vaccinated within the practice? 17](#_Toc159334000)

[Does MMR need to be given to staff who only had rubella vaccine? 17](#_Toc159334001)

[Can pregnant staff give MMR vaccines? 18](#_Toc159334002)

[About the Safety of MMR 20](#_Toc159334003)

[What are the ingredients? 20](#_Toc159334004)

[Does MMR cause autism? 21](#_Toc159334005)

[Operational Queries 22](#_Toc159334006)

[MMR training for registered vaccinators 22](#_Toc159334007)

[MMR training for non-registered vaccinators 23](#_Toc159334008)

[What guidance resources are available? 23](#_Toc159334009)

[What communications resources are available? 24](#_Toc159334010)

[Are there any MMR vaccine supply issues? 24](#_Toc159334011)

[Can private companies order MMR from ImmForm? 25](#_Toc159334012)

[Dealing with queries from parents about the national MMR call/recall 27](#_Toc159334013)

[Can MMR vaccines be mutually aided? 28](#_Toc159334014)

[Can we offer MMR vaccinations in another PCN practice? 29](#_Toc159334015)

[Can ICB vaccination teams use a practice’s MMR stock to vaccinate registered patients? 30](#_Toc159334016)

[Finance 31](#_Toc159334017)

[Can payment be claimed for MMR given at any age? 31](#_Toc159334018)

[Can a practice charge patients for MMR vaccination or documentation? 32](#_Toc159334019)

[How are non-primary care providers paid for MMR vaccinations? 32](#_Toc159334020)

[Appendix 1: Template agreement example 34](#_Toc159334021)

# Background

In January 2024, the UKHSA declared a [national incident for measles](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fnews%2Fmeasles-outbreak-could-spread-warns-ukhsa-chief-executive&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swvast%40nhs.net%7C05e3f1d9c8fe4076c8c408dc2c81e360%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434183588704761%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=l9pcLj%2BB39mzkPvsZCvJHgoJMo8YazdJfOPlP5Qh8po%3D&reserved=0) following an increase in confirmed cases in London and the West Midlands.  They highlighted the need to increase MMR uptake in areas with low coverage to reduce the risk of further measles outbreaks across the country.

In February and March 2024, NHS England is contacting children and young adults aged 6-11 years in England who are unvaccinated or partially vaccinated with MMR according to NHS records.   Practices are required to support registered patients who have received a national MMR vaccination reminder, and should check immunisation records, and book and administer vaccination if clinically appropriate. Further information on the practice role in the national MMR call and recall is available here: [A](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fprimarycarebulletin.cmail20.com%2Ft%2Fd-l-vuizkt-juslufhy-h%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ceec0cddc76f543bace5408dc2970d964%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638430812120715281%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=lGL3JWBD8x56hmmQvDJM1py9nHCca2Y%2FFtH361oHnQw%3D&reserved=0)nnex A [NHS England » Confirmation of national vaccination and immunisation catch-up campaign for 2023/24](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fprimarycarebulletin.cmail20.com%2Ft%2Fd-l-vuizkt-juslufhy-h%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ceec0cddc76f543bace5408dc2970d964%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638430812120715281%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=lGL3JWBD8x56hmmQvDJM1py9nHCca2Y%2FFtH361oHnQw%3D&reserved=0).

We are aware that practices have been receiving more calls than usual about MMR vaccination. This FAQ resource is intended to support with these queries and will be reviewed regularly. Any new versions circulated in the weekly South West Vaccination & Screening Bulletin and added to our FutureNHS site: [Childhood - South West Vaccination & Screening Team - FutureNHS Collaboration Platform](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=49830992).

# Acronyms

BNF British National Formulary

FAQ Frequently asked questions

GDPR General data protection regulations

GP General practice

LAIV Live attenuated influenza vaccine

MMR Measles, mumps and rubella vaccine

NHS National Health Service

PCN Primary care network

PGD Patient group directive

SAR Subject access request

UKHSA United Kingdom Health Security Agency

# Eligibility for patients

## Can we vaccinate children aged under 1 year?

Please see the [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/855154/Greenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf) page 9 which states:

The first dose of MMR should be given between 12 and 13 months of age (i.e. within a month of the first birthday). Immunisation before one year of age provides earlier protection in localities where the risk of measles is higher, but residual maternal antibodies may reduce the response rate to the vaccine. The optimal age chosen for scheduling children is therefore a compromise between risk of disease and level of protection. If a dose of MMR is given before the first birthday, either because of travel to an endemic country, or because of a local outbreak, then this dose should be ignored, and two further doses given at the recommended times between 12 and 13 months of age (i.e. within a month of the first birthday) and at three years, four months to five years of age (see [Chapter 11 - The UK Immunisation Schedule](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/immunisation-schedule-the-green-book-chapter-11)).

In line with the above guidance, the first dose of MMR should only be given prior to the scheduled age if the patient is due to travel to an endemic country, or where there is a local outbreak (see below).  There may be other circumstances where a clinician deems vaccination outside the routine schedule to be appropriate and this will need to be assessed by a clinician on a case-by-case basis.

We understand that the current measles outbreak in the West Midlands has been concerning for parents. However, **the South-West region is not currently considered an outbreak area and the focus should therefore be on ensuring all individuals are fully vaccinated against MMR in line with the routine schedule**. It should be noted that even in the West Midlands region only children who have been a close contact for someone confirmed with measles are currently being vaccinated outside of the routine schedule.  If an outbreak is identified in your local area and individuals are deemed eligible for an early MMR vaccine, they will be contacted by the Health Protection Team directly.

We would recommend ensuring that close family members are up to date with their MMR vaccine and to provide them with information about [signs and symptoms of measles](https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/measles/). We obviously recommend avoiding contact with anyone with suspected symptoms.

**Please note:** if the patient meets any of the exclusion criteria within the [page 6 of the MMR PGD](https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F65b2353b1702b10013cb1284%2F20240124__MMR_v5.00_PGD_FINAL.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK), then vaccination should not take place.

### Special note for babies aged under 1 year whose mother was born since MMR was introduced but has never had the vaccine nor had measles and is therefore unlikely to have maternal measles antibodies:

The UKHSA national immunisations team have provided the following advice:

Parents worried about the recent increase in local measles cases and wanting the first dose earlier than the recommended time should be informed that response to MMR in those under one year of age is poor, and therefore two further doses will still be needed. Therefore, it is only offered in situations of very high risk e.g. as post exposure prophylaxis following known significant exposure or to manage a specific outbreak in a nursery setting.

One intervention that could be beneficial is for the mother and any unvaccinated siblings/close contacts of this child to be offered MMR now as that would prevent them from becoming infected and passing infection on to this baby who, as you point out, is unlikely to have any maternal antibody.

## Can we bring forward the second dose of MMR?

Please see the [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/855154/Greenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf) page 9 which states:

A second dose is normally given before school entry but can be given routinely from eighteen months. Maternal antibodies may reduce the response to the first dose of vaccination up to the age of 18 months. To provide additional protection to those who fail to respond to the first dose, therefore, the second dose should not routinely be given below 18 months.

Where protection against measles is urgently required, a second dose can be given from one month after the first. If the child is given the second dose at less than 15 months of age, then another routine dose (a third dose) should be given after 18 months in order to ensure full protection, if the child is given the second dose from 15 months of age, no further routine doses are required.

In line with the above guidance, the second dose of MMR should only be given prior to the scheduled age if protection against measles is urgently required (see below).  In these circumstances an assessment will be needed by a clinician on a case-by-case basis to determine whether a vaccination outside the routine schedule is appropriate.

We understand that the current outbreak in the West Midlands has been concerning for parents. However, **the South-West region is not currently considered an outbreak area and the focus should therefore be on ensuring all individuals are fully vaccinated against MMR in line with the routine schedule**. It should be noted that even in the West Midlands region only children who have been a close contact for someone confirmed with measles are currently being vaccinated outside of the routine schedule.  If an outbreak is identified in your local area and individuals are deemed eligible for an early MMR vaccine, they will be contacted by the Health Protection Team directly.

We would recommend ensuring that close family members are up to date with their MMR vaccine and to provide them with information about [signs and symptoms of measles](https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/measles/). We obviously recommend avoiding contact with anyone with suspected symptoms.

**Please note:** if the patient meets any of the exclusion criteria within the [page 6 of the MMR PGD](https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F65b2353b1702b10013cb1284%2F20240124__MMR_v5.00_PGD_FINAL.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK), then vaccination should not take place.

## People with incomplete or unknown MMR histories

Please see the [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/855154/Greenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf) pages 10-11 which states:

**Individuals with unknown or incomplete vaccination histories**

Unless there is a reliable history of appropriate immunisation, individuals should be assumed to be unimmunised. See [Chapter 11 - The UK Immunisation Schedule](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/immunisation-schedule-the-green-book-chapter-11) for more information.

Those aged over 3 years and 4 months who have not received any MMR vaccines require two doses. As per the [incomplete immunisation algorithm](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/vaccination-of-individuals-with-uncertain-or-incomplete-immunisation-status) these should be given at least 4 weeks apart. An individual who has already received one dose of MMR should receive a second dose to ensure that they are protected.

**Please note:** if the patient meets any of the exclusion criteria within the [page 6 of the MMR PGD](https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F65b2353b1702b10013cb1284%2F20240124__MMR_v5.00_PGD_FINAL.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK), then vaccination should not take place.

The general principles of the [incomplete immunisation algorithm](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/vaccination-of-individuals-with-uncertain-or-incomplete-immunisation-status) states that a reliable vaccination history can be documented or given verbally.  When recording previous MMR vaccinations in the patient’s medical record:

* Where you have a reliable verbal or written immunisation history, please use the dates within this for recording which immunisations were given when
* Where you have a reliable verbal or written immunisation history containing ONLY details of which immunisation was given, please use a best guess date, i.e. if the schedule for that country states it is given at 3 months, just use 3 months exactly on from the date of birth. You can inform this by using the following resources:
  + [WHO Immunization Data portal](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fimmunizationdata.who.int%2Flisting.html%3Ftopic%3Dvaccine-schedule%26location%3D&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C938c8be1f65549f49d7b08dc2cb65de5%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434408962203961%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Q2p%2BkdJucHLI0%2FUEJwY%2FfJNQxp5XMJEBy1V1OLyEfCg%3D&reserved=0)
  + [International versus UK vaccination schedules](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fview.officeapps.live.com%2Fop%2Fview.aspx%3Fsrc%3Dhttps%253A%252F%252Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%252Fmedia%252F62ea5d48d3bf7f75b10cf900%252FInternational-versus-UK-vaccination-schedules-August-2022.xlsx%26wdOrigin%3DBROWSELINK&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C938c8be1f65549f49d7b08dc2cb65de5%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434408962214696%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=vTlxSIz8Eb%2BZJiqy47HhhnJLgZxAggh%2Fh74GwWUyH80%3D&reserved=0)
* Where you do not have a reliable verbal or written immunisation history, assume the person to be unvaccinated in line with the guidance included in the [incomplete immunisation algorithm](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/vaccination-of-individuals-with-uncertain-or-incomplete-immunisation-status).

## Is there an upper age limit for MMR?

To confirm from the [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/855154/Greenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf) page 10, there is no upper age limit for MMR vaccines but there may be some individual circumstances to consider for patients based on their age or previous vaccination history.

**Children aged ten years or over and adults**

MMR vaccine can be given to individuals of any age, and should be offered opportunistically and promoted to unvaccinated or partially vaccinated younger adults – particularly those born before 1990. New GP registration, and entry into college, university or other higher education institutions, prison or military service also provides an opportunity to check an individual’s immunisation history. Those who have not received MMR should be offered appropriate MMR immunisation. The decision on when to vaccinate older adults needs to take into consideration the past vaccination history, likely exposure to measles, the likelihood of an individual remaining susceptible, their future risk of exposure and their prioritisation relative to other individuals:

* Individuals who were born in the UK between 1980 and 1990 may not be protected against mumps but are likely to be vaccinated against measles and rubella. They may never have received a mumps-containing vaccine or had only one dose of MMR and had limited opportunity for exposure to natural mumps. They should be recalled and given MMR vaccine. If this is their first dose, a further dose of MMR should be given from one month later
* Individuals born between 1970 and 1979 may have been vaccinated against measles and many will have been exposed to mumps and rubella during childhood. However, this age group should be offered MMR wherever feasible, particularly if they are considered to be at high risk of exposure. Where such adults are being vaccinated because they have been demonstrated to be susceptible to at least one of the vaccine components, then either two doses should be given, or there should be evidence of seroconversion to the relevant antigen.
* Individuals born before 1970 are likely to have had all three natural infections and are less likely to be susceptible. MMR vaccine should be offered to such individuals on request or if they are considered to be at high risk of exposure. Where such adults are being vaccinated because they have been demonstrated to be susceptible to measles or rubella, then either two doses should be given or there should be evidence of seroconversion to the relevant antigen

**Please note:** if the patient meets any of the exclusion criteria within the [page 6 of the MMR PGD](https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F65b2353b1702b10013cb1284%2F20240124__MMR_v5.00_PGD_FINAL.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK), then vaccination should not take place.

## How should we manage demand for MMR vaccination?

The South-West region is not currently considered an outbreak area and the **focus should therefore be on ensuring all individuals are fully vaccinated against MMR in line with the routine schedule**.

Practices are required to provide 2 MMR vaccines for those **aged 1-5 years** in line with [the complete routine immunisation schedule](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1183106/UKHSA_12706_complete_immunisation_schedule_September2023.pdf), as outlined within the GP contract. We would expect primary care to continue to be able to provide MMR vaccination, ensuring that eligible children receive their MMR vaccine at the required age and in a timely manner.

As part of the GP contract, practices are also required to participate in the [2023/24 national vaccinations and immunisations catch-up campaign](https://www.england.nhs.uk/long-read/confirmation-of-national-vaccination-and-immunisation-catch-up-campaign-for-2023-24/) which focuses on those **aged 6-11 years** old, to ensure they are fully vaccinated. Most of the measles cases within the West Midlands and London outbreaks have been in those aged under 10 years old, highlighting the need to increase MMR uptake in this age group.

For adults, the UKHSA national immunisations team have advised referring to [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/855154/Greenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf) page 10 to support assessing the prioritisation by age and relative risk of those needing vaccinations and that **the emphasis should be on vaccinating those born after the advent of the MMR vaccination programme** (i.e. after October 1988). There will also be the need to have individual conversations with patients about their vaccination history for those who have come from abroad and/or working in a health care setting – further information can be found in the [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/855154/Greenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf). The following timeline showing how the UK programme has evolved may assist with these assessments:

* 1968 Measle single component vaccine
* 1988 MMR single dose programme
* 1994 Measles-rubella (MR) vaccine also in use for a limited period due to a predicted Measles epidemic and demand outstripping MMR stock
* 1996 MMR becomes a 2-dose schedule

Considering these points, it may not be unreasonable for adults to wait a little longer for an MMR vaccination appointment.

**Please note:** if the patient meets any of the exclusion criteria within the [page 6 of the MMR PGD](https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F65b2353b1702b10013cb1284%2F20240124__MMR_v5.00_PGD_FINAL.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK), then vaccination should not take place.

## Do single measles, mumps and rubella vaccines need to be repeated?

The general advice we provide is that if the individual (or parents/carer) has had single measles, mumps and rubella vaccines and is open to having another MMR combined vaccine then we would recommend they receive this to consider them fully immunised in the UK.

Information on single doses of Measles Mumps and Rubella can be found here: [Measles, mumps, rubella (MMR): use of combined vaccine instead of single vaccines](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fmmr-vaccine-dispelling-myths%2Fmeasles-mumps-rubella-mmr-maintaining-uptake-of-vaccine%23if-parents-go-ahead-with-single-vaccines&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C6c318b8638874fc5255408dc007cf38a%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638385783850832331%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Kf0opp8asLeJAT7y1ZurHx8FtMRgrclcmegcgM3Jc%2FY%3D&reserved=0):

Single vaccines imported into this country haven’t been independently tested for potency and toxicity. We have evidence that some of the single vaccines are less effective or less safe than MMR.

**No evidence for single vaccines**Using single vaccines for the diseases would be experimental. It's unclear how long a gap to leave between each vaccines, as there's no evidence on giving the vaccines separately.  No country recommends vaccination with the 3 separate vaccines.

Further benefits include:

* + Avoiding any delay between injections that could risk illness
  + Reducing discomfort for your child
  + Reducing the number of appointments needed

The UKHSA national immunisations team have advised:

If an individual is missing any component of the vaccine (e.g., has only received an MR vaccine and is missing the mumps component), then we would recommend offering an MMR vaccine. It is important to cover all three diseases (measles, mumps & rubella) and MMR is the best way to ensure this. Measles, mumps or rubella monovalent vaccines are not licensed in the UK and evidence shows better uptake with strong evidence for the safety and effectiveness of MMR vaccine.​  
​  
For individuals who have received vaccines outside of the UK immunisation schedule (e.g., privately obtained unlicensed vaccines) a risk assessment and a discussion with the individual in question about their vaccine history is advisable.  If the source or efficacy is questionable, then revaccination with MMR may be recommended. If, however individuals have been vaccinated in line with the UK schedule and with vaccines from trusted sources (e.g., adults born in UK who had single measles or rubella vaccines as part of the routine schedule before MMR was introduced in 1988, or individuals born or brought up abroad where different combinations were used but all three components have been covered), then this is sufficient and no MMRoffer would be required.​

The NHS website [MMR (measles, mumps and rubella) vaccine](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.nhs.uk%2Fconditions%2Fvaccinations%2Fmmr-vaccine%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771381924781%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=40ZegVRyffa5DsZ1GIUm50%2BWmfnqVtoSAex%2BTZZ4kZg%3D&reserved=0) states the following:

Some private clinics in the UK offer single vaccines against measles, mumps and rubella, but these vaccines are unlicensed. This means there are no checks on their safety and effectiveness. The NHS does not keep a list of private clinics.

[Measles, mumps, rubella (MMR): use of combined vaccine instead of single vaccines](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fmmr-vaccine-dispelling-myths%2Fmeasles-mumps-rubella-mmr-maintaining-uptake-of-vaccine&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771381924781%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=ODYX0yCNrEvbXKo8MCcrsGHCUe2QQuJOzMapAqfY0Yk%3D&reserved=0) also has more about why the NHS uses a combined vaccine.

**Please note:** if the patient meets any of the exclusion criteria within the [page 6 of the MMR PGD](https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F65b2353b1702b10013cb1284%2F20240124__MMR_v5.00_PGD_FINAL.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK), then vaccination should not take place.

## What interval should be left between Anti-D transfusion and MMR?

MMR vaccine may be given in the postpartum period with anti-D (Rh*0*) immunoglobulin injection provided that separate syringes are used and the products are administered into different limbs. If blood is transfused, the antibody response to the vaccine may be inhibited – measure rubella antibodies after 6–8 weeks and revaccinate if necessary

Although Anti-D is a blood product, it is very specific and differs from the impact of whole blood products. [The BNF](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbnf.nice.org.uk%2Fdrugs%2Fanti-d-rh0-immunoglobulin%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507018746%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=8A1qwKI383ufS80dbxMKAnV99IrspUhfTQbWjOu8sdU%3D&reserved=0) advises that:

[Measles, mumps and rubella vaccine](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbnf.nice.org.uk%2Fdrugs%2Fmeasles-mumps-and-rubella-vaccine%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507030004%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=%2FyOKx%2BfbwrvJaQrPtejYzJX%2F5MzB6Aanu1UzKwqATfA%3D&reserved=0) may be given in the postpartum period with [anti-D (Rh0) immunoglobulin](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbnf.nice.org.uk%2Fdrugs%2Fanti-d-rh0-immunoglobulin%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507037527%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=gWV048xpd7w1l%2FACp1sgsCQNLVtewFGbK4LCxg4Crmg%3D&reserved=0) injection provided that separate syringes are used and the products are administered into different limbs [although] If blood is transfused, the antibody response to the vaccine may be inhibited—measure rubella antibodies after 6–8 weeks and revaccinate if necessary.

Although the BNF discusses Anti-D in a different sentence to blood products more broadly, the [Rubella chapter](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Frubella-the-green-book-chapter-28&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=nklY8HreeycInWAsX62%2F5e3LNYaXEeh%2Bv27d0LetXgA%3D&reserved=0) of the Green Book may also provide some reassurance that a deferral is not required post Anti-D as it advises that:

Where rubella protection is required for post-partum women who have received anti-D immunoglobulin, no deferral is necessary as the response to the rubella component is normally adequate (Edgar and Hambling, 1977; Black et al., 1983). Blood transfusion around the time of delivery may inhibit the rubella response and, therefore, a test for rubella antibody should be undertaken six to eight weeks after vaccination. The vaccination should be repeated if necessary.

The [Brunton et al (2023)](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov%2Fpmc%2Farticles%2FPMC10534676%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507050802%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Jy3vucrfuIryHwu%2BOy2ucD2rV1fDHpgQAOqVs2bDh%2Bc%3D&reserved=0) study may provide some additional reassurance about coadministration. The Australian and New Zealand guidance offers further reassurance. The [Australian Immunisation Handbook](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fimmunisationhandbook.health.gov.au%2Fcontents%2Fvaccine-preventable-diseases%2Fmeasles%23contraindications-and-precautions&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507057434%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=PRzkaJ7orpKB8ucPjHu4JFJpcjy3Y%2FCr6gX63Euz5aY%3D&reserved=0) states:

People may receive MMR vaccine at the same time as anti-D [immunoglobulin](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fimmunisationhandbook.health.gov.au%2Ftechnical-terms%23immunoglobulin&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507064568%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=H6%2Bd5%2BLYRYSadWd4A28uTVzGnSoIG%2FNfOYfwmrzNNgg%3D&reserved=0), but at different injection sites. They can also receive MMR vaccine at any time before or after anti-D [immunoglobulin](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fimmunisationhandbook.health.gov.au%2Ftechnical-terms%23immunoglobulin&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507064568%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=H6%2Bd5%2BLYRYSadWd4A28uTVzGnSoIG%2FNfOYfwmrzNNgg%3D&reserved=0). Anti-D [immunoglobulin](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fimmunisationhandbook.health.gov.au%2Ftechnical-terms%23immunoglobulin&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507070861%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=a%2F34wSQXljXSLFyNSTNvU0%2B3p19y%2B4Dj8beBnDGoYxI%3D&reserved=0) does not interfere with the antibody response to the vaccine.

And in the [New Zealand Immunisation Handbook](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.health.govt.nz%2Fsystem%2Ffiles%2Fdocuments%2Fpages%2Fimmunisation-handbook-12-measles-v9.pdf&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ca81a1ae3b9244f82f90108dc2ca20103%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434321507076703%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=33gsaQbvS5yCOd2dosO0jkwOQoZzENZltot%2BHwsXho0%3D&reserved=0):

12.5.4 Pregnancy and breastfeeding:

MMR is contraindicated during pregnancy. Pregnancy should be avoided for four weeks after MMR vaccination.

After delivery:

If MMR and Rhesus anti-D IG are required after delivery, both the vaccine and anti-D IG may be given at the same time, in separate sites with separate syringes. The vaccine may be given at any time after the delivery. Anti-D IG does not interfere with the antibody response to the vaccine, but whole blood transfusion does inhibit the response in up to 50 percent of vaccine recipients.

# Eligibility for Healthcare Staff

## What do we do if a staff member refuses vaccination?

Whilst there is not a national mandated requirement for vaccination of front-line healthcare staff, the [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 12](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fuploads%2Fsystem%2Fuploads%2Fattachment_data%2Ffile%2F147882%2FGreen-Book-Chapter-12.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=xpF8mnPb2ddjNDk5je9%2BDCl4502%2BulN8o6V7p0Q5wOs%3D&reserved=0) makes it clear that **all staff should be up to date with their routine immunisations, especially MMR** – this includes both clinical and non-clinical healthcare colleagues. This is also stated in the recent UKHSA letter to medical professionals on [preparing for measles resurgence in England](https://content.govdelivery.com/attachments/UKHPA/2023/11/01/file_attachments/2667615/Measles%20resurgence%20-%20Letter%20for%20professional%20organisations%2031.10.23.pdf), which states:

All healthcare workers (including receptionists, ambulance workers etc.) should have satisfactory evidence of protection against measles to protect both themselves and their patients.

There may also be a local policy in place that you will need to consider.

Our suggestion would be to ensure, if not already done, that they have the opportunity to access the relevant information and discuss vaccination should they wish to. The [vaccine confidence resources](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectId=50746480) on our FutureNHS site offer useful advice on how to have conversation with people to build trust in vaccines. The below guidance can be provided or signposted to for information about the vaccine:

* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 12 Immunisation of healthcare and laboratory staff](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fuploads%2Fsystem%2Fuploads%2Fattachment_data%2Ffile%2F147882%2FGreen-Book-Chapter-12.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=xpF8mnPb2ddjNDk5je9%2BDCl4502%2BulN8o6V7p0Q5wOs%3D&reserved=0)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 21 Measles](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F5e021b9140f0b6665e80187b%2FGreenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=n%2BPbL7MYIs0UoUrn3jL1DRwl%2FypRxuPIeg%2BzlMx4r5Y%3D&reserved=0)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 23 Mumps](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F5a7a446ded915d1fb3cd6a43%2FGreen-Book-Chapter-23-v2_0.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=f3tpNaX6X7GJEiIVK5T46xqHoLP%2BR%2FXvuKFYqf0Itx4%3D&reserved=0)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 28 Rubella](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Frubella-the-green-book-chapter-28&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=nklY8HreeycInWAsX62%2F5e3LNYaXEeh%2Bv27d0LetXgA%3D&reserved=0)
* [MMR for all: general guide](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fmmr-for-all-general-leaflet%2Fmmr-for-all-general-guide&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=BQam0%2FM7F1pTRO012tdBcpzGQuJdjkHdEsSRjOU4MTs%3D&reserved=0)

This will ensure they have the right information about the vaccine and can make an informed choice about whether they would like the vaccine or not, both considering patients and for themselves. If they choose not to have the vaccine, and there is agreement to have this noted on a record, this would prove helpful to readily identify staff members at most risk of contracting the disease if there should ever be a measles case identified as presenting at the surgery.

We would also signpost you to the CQC website [GP mythbuster 37: Immunising healthcare staff](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cqc.org.uk%2Fguidance-providers%2Fgps%2Fgp-mythbusters%2Fgp-mythbuster-37-immunisation-healthcare-staff&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=1EN%2BR4Wxy3VcAomovK4PTD4n%2FHvyypjuhx1Hk2w%2BLNQ%3D&reserved=0):

If staff do not have the required immunisations, you must record a clear rationale for the decision. This should include an appropriate risk assessment.

Health care workers who are exposed to a confirmed or suspected case of measles and do not have satisfactory evidence of protection (2 documented doses of measles containing vaccination or measles IgG positive) should be excluded from work from the 5th day after the first exposure to 21 days after the final exposure. See: [NHS England » Guidance for risk assessment and infection prevention and control measures for measles in healthcare settings](https://www.england.nhs.uk/long-read/guidance-for-risk-assessment-and-infection-prevention-and-control-measures-for-measles-in-healthcare-settings/)

Cases should be excluded from nursery, educational setting or work until full 4 days after onset of rash. See: [Information on measles for health professionals](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/measles-information-and-poster-for-health-professionals/information-on-measles-for-health-professionals)

## What evidence of staff previous MMR vaccinations is acceptable?

According to the recent UKHSA letter to medical professionals on [preparing for measles resurgence in England](https://content.govdelivery.com/attachments/UKHPA/2023/11/01/file_attachments/2667615/Measles%20resurgence%20-%20Letter%20for%20professional%20organisations%2031.10.23.pdf):

Satisfactory evidence of protection includes documentation of having received two or more doses of a measles containing vaccine and/or a positive measles IgG antibody test. Occupational Health service should have ready access to up-to-date records to support outbreak response.

## Can healthcare staff be vaccinated within the practice?

Healthcare staff should be directed to contact the GP practice where they are registered for any outstanding vaccinations. However, we are aware that some staff may not be able to get into contact with their GP practice to review their vaccination history, or to book a timely vaccination appointment.

We have been asked whether GP staff can receive MMR vaccination within the practice where they work, under the practice’s PGD. On 19 February 2024 Jane Freeguard, Deputy Director of Vaccination – Medicines & Pharmacy from the NHS England national team, confirmed that:

In light of the national measles outbreak and urgency to support rapid uptake of the MMR vaccine, we are permitting practices to administer MMR vaccines to their eligible staff who are registered with another practice under INT (immediately necessary treatment). Please note this is a time limited arrangement until 31 March 2024 in light of the on-going national incident and only applies to MMR vaccinations.

An item of service fee cannot be claimed for the administration of MMR vaccines to staff registered with another practice. However, indemnity cover will be provided through CNSGP [clinical negligence scheme for general practice] and nationally supplied MMR stock can be used to vaccinate eligible staff. Staff must be strongly encouraged to inform their registered practice that they have received an MMR vaccine, requesting it be included in their medical record.

## Does MMR need to be given to staff who only had rubella vaccine?

We would recommend that staff who have only previously received a Rubella vaccine are offered two doses of the MMR vaccine, given 4 weeks apart, to ensure they have immunity against mumps and especially measles.

Our colleagues in the national immunisation team have advised:

If an individual is missing any component of the vaccine (for example has only received an MR vaccine and is missing the mumps component), then we would recommend offering an MMR vaccine. It is important to cover all three diseases (measles, mumps & rubella) and MMR is the best way to ensure this. Measles, mumps or rubella monovalent vaccines are not licensed in the UK and evidence shows better uptake with strong evidence for the safety and effectiveness of MMR vaccine.​

**Please note:** if the patient meets any of the exclusion criteria within the [page 6 of the MMR PGD](https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F65b2353b1702b10013cb1284%2F20240124__MMR_v5.00_PGD_FINAL.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK), then vaccination should not take place.

## Can pregnant staff give MMR vaccines?

The UKHSA national immunisations team have confirmed that there is no identified reason why a pregnant vaccinator could not administer a live vaccine, such as MMR. They have provided the advised the following information:

Live vaccines are contraindicated during pregnancy as a precaution because of the theoretical risk of foetal infection. There has been no evidence to date of direct foetal injury after the administration of live viral vaccines to pregnant women but because this theoretical risk exists, the advice is that live vaccines should be delayed until after pregnancy ([The Green Book, Chapter 6, pg 8](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F5a82ce28e5274a2e8ab5970f%2FGreenbook_chapter_6.pdf&data=05%7C02%7Cmatthew.dominey%40nhs.net%7Cf9c2bb2457ab45e4ac7e08dc28bd2da4%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C1%7C638430040179465773%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=UH912odOJ%2FhQpzBZYCPgwtT%2FzocPfAfd7DcU%2FBnI4ZU%3D&reserved=0)).

For IM injections, there is no exposure risk for pregnant staff members so there is no identified reason why they cannot vaccinate.

In addition, where similar queries have been received for LAIV (live attenuated influenza vaccine), the following advice has been shared by the UKHSA national immunisations team:

Even for LAIV in a pregnant recipient, although we recommend inactivated vaccines for pregnant women, the live virus has been attenuated (weakened) and adapted to cold so that they can only replicate at the lower temperatures found in the nasal passage. These live viruses cannot replicate efficiently elsewhere in the body and therefore there is no theoretical basis for concern about infection of the unborn foetus or the mother’s lungs.

The risk is even lower for pregnant staff administering the vaccine. As per the LAIV PGD ([pg 17](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Finfluenza-vaccine-fluenz-tetra-patient-group-direction-pgd-template&data=05%7C02%7Cmatthew.dominey%40nhs.net%7Cf9c2bb2457ab45e4ac7e08dc28bd2da4%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C1%7C638430040179475492%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=pyfiQjmNllt%2Bg1T5%2F1L8aoboAtqywNCb81kXqZIo75g%3D&reserved=0)), there is no identified reason why healthcare staff who are pregnant but otherwise immunocompetent cannot vaccinate although they ‘should follow normal clinical practice to avoid inhaling the vaccine and ensure that they themselves are appropriately vaccinated’.

# About the Safety of MMR

## What are the ingredients?

There are 2 different brands of MMR vaccine available in the UK. These are called Priorix and MMRVaxPro.

* The main ingredient of the MMR vaccine is small amounts of weakened measles, mumps and rubella viruses
* The MMR vaccine does not contain mercury (thiomersal)

You can find a full list of ingredients in these patient information leaflets:

* [Priorix patient information leaflet](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.medicines.org.uk%2Femc%2Ffiles%2Fpil.1159.pdf&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=vyNS7agMpTIdscL%2F3ay3Gd%2FfmeSoPI0WDQvku%2F%2BDZp8%3D&reserved=0)
* [MMRVaxPro patient information leaflet](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.medicines.org.uk%2Femc%2Ffiles%2Fpil.6307.pdf&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=C5RZnG%2F8JEi5Foptv7eVggEgHcIcSoqmhVO6bVdlI7k%3D&reserved=0)

MMRVaxPro contains porcine gelatine to ensure the vaccine remains safe and effective during storage. GOV.UK has more information about [vaccines and porcine gelatine](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fvaccines-and-porcine-gelatine&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771381924781%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=fO3mkLUGRmFdtpInGBmeMEiWMYQ%2FfPvuCy1RtUTLrWY%3D&reserved=0), including leaflets translated into Arabic, Bengali and Urdu.  This includes the following guidance:

Parents not wishing their children to have the porcine gelatine-containing MMR vaccine should request the Priorix® vaccine from their GP. A full course of 2 doses will provide protection against measles, mumps and rubella. Please note that the practice may need to order this product in specially so it will be helpful to tell them your views before the appointment.

More information: about [why vaccinations are safe and important](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.nhs.uk%2Fconditions%2Fvaccinations%2Fwhy-vaccination-is-important-and-the-safest-way-to-protect-yourself%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=WvLa9BF1t%2B7IwkWCr%2FA2wcS3HAmtz8QBsMufBPlIs2o%3D&reserved=0), including how they work and what they contain.

## Does MMR cause autism?

Information can be found at [Measles, mumps, rubella (MMR): use of combined vaccine instead of single vaccines](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fmmr-vaccine-dispelling-myths%2Fmeasles-mumps-rubella-mmr-maintaining-uptake-of-vaccine%23if-parents-go-ahead-with-single-vaccines&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C6c318b8638874fc5255408dc007cf38a%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638385783850832331%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Kf0opp8asLeJAT7y1ZurHx8FtMRgrclcmegcgM3Jc%2FY%3D&reserved=0):

The link to autism and Crohn’s disease was pure speculation…The possible links to autism and Crohn’s disease were investigated by Public Health England (now UK Health Security Agency), and have been proved wrong.

The MMR vaccine remains the most effective and safest way of protecting children against these dangerous diseases. We urge parents to make sure their children have the MMR vaccine.

There are many studies that have investigated this as detailed here: [The Oxford University Vaccine Knowledge Project](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fvk.ovg.ox.ac.uk%2Fvk%2Fmmr-vaccine&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771381924781%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=PtAUVC4QhYEYQCdpLVggHMebVrK7PkGmz1RXiIESNvM%3D&reserved=0) website has a list of MMR studies and their findings

If parents are considering single vaccines instead, information can be found at [Measles, mumps, rubella (MMR): use of combined vaccine instead of single vaccines](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fmmr-vaccine-dispelling-myths%2Fmeasles-mumps-rubella-mmr-maintaining-uptake-of-vaccine%23if-parents-go-ahead-with-single-vaccines&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C6c318b8638874fc5255408dc007cf38a%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638385783850832331%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Kf0opp8asLeJAT7y1ZurHx8FtMRgrclcmegcgM3Jc%2FY%3D&reserved=0):

Unlike MMR, where the evidence shows no link, no study has been conducted to look at single vaccines and either autism or bowel disease. In fact, there’s no reason to think that single vaccines would be less likely to cause autism or bowel disease than MMR.

We can also recommend the following resources:

* [How do we know that the MMR vaccine doesn’t cause autism?](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.youtube.com%2Fwatch%3Fv%3DWyvNL8P25n4%26t%3D2s&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=7T9Kkh%2FWCznZXfiJu03ICgVkymZQBOgbNmfNRdlqf6Q%3D&reserved=0)
* [MMR for all: general guide](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fmmr-for-all-general-leaflet%2Fmmr-for-all-general-guide&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=S6Sf03bs6HkwBguQFdNlnAAj6cN6EJviNLKMi5WwDM4%3D&reserved=0)
* [The University of Oxford Vaccine Knowledge Project](https://vk.ovg.ox.ac.uk/mmr-vaccine) provides clear and detailed information about the MMR vaccine and is accessible to all.
* [Autism in the Somali community – myth-busting short films offer advice and top tips for parents](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Farc-w.nihr.ac.uk%2Fnews%2Fautism-in-the-somali-community-myth-busting-short-films-offer-advice-and-top-tips-for-parents%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=X0h6WFgyyryFD3cendoaHlKHTl9y08ElTLLMXaQehKw%3D&reserved=0)

# Operational Queries

## MMR training for registered vaccinators

All registered vaccinators should be fully trained and competent to administer vaccinations in line with the [immunisation training standards for healthcare professionals](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-minimum-standards-and-core-curriculum-for-immunisation-training-for-registered-healthcare-practitioners).

As part of completing immunisation training, vaccinators administering MMR must also complete the [e-Learning for Healthcare (eLFH)](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.e-lfh.org.uk%2Fprogrammes%2Fimmunisation%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C779d0e0dbbb946e982ab08dc233d2f30%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C1%7C638423992919842223%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=cEfiBLj1svdhshlTBFZUQEYjLbImG21v%2BLbWqAg7zL8%3D&reserved=0) MMR session (in the preventable disease section). They should also be familiar with:

* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 21 Measles](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F5e021b9140f0b6665e80187b%2FGreenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=n%2BPbL7MYIs0UoUrn3jL1DRwl%2FypRxuPIeg%2BzlMx4r5Y%3D&reserved=0)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 23 Mumps](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F5a7a446ded915d1fb3cd6a43%2FGreen-Book-Chapter-23-v2_0.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=f3tpNaX6X7GJEiIVK5T46xqHoLP%2BR%2FXvuKFYqf0Itx4%3D&reserved=0)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 28 Rubella](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Frubella-the-green-book-chapter-28&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=nklY8HreeycInWAsX62%2F5e3LNYaXEeh%2Bv27d0LetXgA%3D&reserved=0)
* [MMR PGD](https://www.england.nhs.uk/south/info-professional/pgd/south-west/downloads/)
* [Measles, mumps and rubella (MMR) vaccination programme for immunisers](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fkhub.net%2Fdocuments%2F135939561%2F174090192%2FMMR%2Bimmuniser%2Bslideset.pptx%2Fd1c0492f-ac65-882f-58db-447380e5a4c8%3Ft%3D1698422505752&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C779d0e0dbbb946e982ab08dc233d2f30%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C1%7C638423992919853056%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Sb%2By94zjJkWmde%2FBMNdXSpPFgatNPrYoV%2BRQIU42Zwg%3D&reserved=0) slide set available in the **Slide sets** section of [this page](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/measles-guidance-data-and-analysis)
* Keep up to date on the latest measles epidemiology here: [Measles epidemiology 2023 and 2024](Measles%20epidemiology%202023%20and%202024%20-%20GOV.UK%20(www.gov.uk))

The UKHSA national immunisation team have also advised the following:

It is possible that the MMR session in the vaccine preventable disease section of the [Immunisation - elearning for healthcare](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.e-lfh.org.uk%2Fprogrammes%2Fimmunisation%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C779d0e0dbbb946e982ab08dc233d2f30%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C1%7C638423992919842223%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=cEfiBLj1svdhshlTBFZUQEYjLbImG21v%2BLbWqAg7zL8%3D&reserved=0) course will be updated in the near future (notably the epidemiology and current issues sections) but as this is not a rapid or straightforward process and we cannot tell you when this will happen. We would say it is still worth vaccinators undertaking this elearning session as part of undertaking the elearning programme as a whole but we would very strongly recommend that they also look at the [Measles, mumps and rubella (MMR) vaccination programme for immunisers](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fkhub.net%2Fdocuments%2F135939561%2F174090192%2FMMR%2Bimmuniser%2Bslideset.pptx%2Fd1c0492f-ac65-882f-58db-447380e5a4c8%3Ft%3D1698422505752&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C779d0e0dbbb946e982ab08dc233d2f30%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C1%7C638423992919853056%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Sb%2By94zjJkWmde%2FBMNdXSpPFgatNPrYoV%2BRQIU42Zwg%3D&reserved=0) and [Measles epidemiology 2023 and 2024](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/measles-epidemiology-2023)

If they have looked at these resources and continue to refer to them as required, there should be no reason why they would have to repeat the MMR session when it is updated.

## MMR training for non-registered vaccinators

We have received a number of queries about e.g. COVID-19 outreach teams delivering MMR vaccinations. We are awaiting further advice from the UKHSA and NHS England national immunisation teams about the required immunisation training and legal frameworks that would be needed for non-registered vaccinators to administer MMR.

## What guidance resources are available?

Some of the resources below are also available from the South West Vaccination & Screening Team’s [FutureNHS site](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=49830992). If you have not visited this site before, simply click ‘request access’ and await a verification email to be added to this workspace. If you require support in registering for a FutureNHS account please visit [https://future.nhs.uk](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Ffuture.nhs.uk%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C17b687c672ba49b0698d08dc2cae30e8%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434373862186345%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=%2FFlYr90hfFIYA7QhtgZIbF2qfGAUuL%2BBOpK%2BQVsuL94%3D&reserved=0).

* [MMR call/recall checklist for practices](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=195671557)
* [MMR eligibility and schedule guide for South West healthcare professionals](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=195891877)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 21 Measles](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F5e021b9140f0b6665e80187b%2FGreenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=n%2BPbL7MYIs0UoUrn3jL1DRwl%2FypRxuPIeg%2BzlMx4r5Y%3D&reserved=0)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 23 Mumps](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fmedia%2F5a7a446ded915d1fb3cd6a43%2FGreen-Book-Chapter-23-v2_0.pdf&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=f3tpNaX6X7GJEiIVK5T46xqHoLP%2BR%2FXvuKFYqf0Itx4%3D&reserved=0)
* [Green Book of Immunisation: Chapter 28 Rubella](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Frubella-the-green-book-chapter-28&data=05%7C01%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C86e66228e8c64d4eaf8e08dbe513227b%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638355642567479323%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=nklY8HreeycInWAsX62%2F5e3LNYaXEeh%2Bv27d0LetXgA%3D&reserved=0)
* [MMR PGD](https://www.england.nhs.uk/south/info-professional/pgd/south-west/downloads/)
* [Measles epidemiology](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/measles-guidance-data-and-analysis#epidemiology)
* [Immunisation - MMR](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/immunisation#measles,-mumps-and-rubella-(mmr))
* [Vaccine confidence: conversations to build trust in vaccines](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=50746480)

## What communications resources are available?

Some of the resources below are also available from the South West Vaccination & Screening Team’s [FutureNHS site](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=49830992). If you have not visited this site before, simply click ‘request access’ and await a verification email to be added to this workspace. If you require support in registering for a FutureNHS account please visit [https://future.nhs.uk](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Ffuture.nhs.uk%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7C17b687c672ba49b0698d08dc2cae30e8%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638434373862186345%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=%2FFlYr90hfFIYA7QhtgZIbF2qfGAUuL%2BBOpK%2BQVsuL94%3D&reserved=0).

* [MMR call/recall communications toolkit for regional communications](https://campaignresources.dhsc.gov.uk/campaigns/help-us-help-you-vaccinations/childhood-vaccination-2022/mmr-callrecall-communications-toolkit-for-regional-communications/)
* [UKHSA measles comms toolkit v.2](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=194433349)
* [MMR programme publications](https://future.nhs.uk/SWVaccinationsScreening/view?objectID=187785541)
* [Order MMR leaflets, posters and publications](https://www.healthpublications.gov.uk/Home.html)
* [Translations of standard MMR messages](https://future.nhs.uk/gf2.ti/f/1541986/187785477.1/PDF/-/Translations%20of%20standard%20MMR%20messaging.pdf)
* [How do we know that the MMR vaccine doesn’t cause autism? – YouTube](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.youtube.com%2Fwatch%3Fv%3DWyvNL8P25n4%26t%3D2s&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=7T9Kkh%2FWCznZXfiJu03ICgVkymZQBOgbNmfNRdlqf6Q%3D&reserved=0)
* [Autism in the Somali community: myth-busting advice and top tips for parents](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Farc-w.nihr.ac.uk%2Fnews%2Fautism-in-the-somali-community-myth-busting-short-films-offer-advice-and-top-tips-for-parents%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.swicars%40nhs.net%7C01c65d75a4d24a51880708dc19087174%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638412771382081018%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=X0h6WFgyyryFD3cendoaHlKHTl9y08ElTLLMXaQehKw%3D&reserved=0)
* [The University of Oxford Vaccine Knowledge Project: MMR](https://vk.ovg.ox.ac.uk/mmr-vaccine)

## Are there any MMR vaccine supply issues?

Vaccines centrally procured for the NHS as part of [the complete routine immunisation schedule](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1183106/UKHSA_12706_complete_immunisation_schedule_September2023.pdf) or the [national incomplete imms schedule](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/vaccination-of-individuals-with-uncertain-or-incomplete-immunisation-status) can only be ordered via [ImmForm](https://portal.immform.phe.gov.uk/Logon.aspx?returnurl=%2f) and are provided free of charge. Further information about ImmForm is available [online](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/immform), from the ImmForm helpdesk at [helpdesk@immform.org.uk](mailto:helpdesk@immform.org.uk) or by telephoning 0844 376 0040.

As MMR is an evergreen offer, MMR vaccines ordered from ImmForm can be used for patients of any age who are vaccinated as part of [the complete routine immunisation schedule](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1183106/UKHSA_12706_complete_immunisation_schedule_September2023.pdf) or the [national incomplete imms schedule](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/vaccination-of-individuals-with-uncertain-or-incomplete-immunisation-status).

The UKHSA national immunisation team have confirmed that:

There are no current issues with either of the MMR vaccines (MMRVaxPro and Priorix). There is a cap in place for the ordering of the Priorix vaccine, but this should not impact ordering – additional doses can be provided if required and should be requested via ImmForm.

The cap is in place to help ImmForm manage the supply flow, as Priorix currently represents around 20-30% of the total MMR stock.  We would therefore ask that MMRVaxPro be used as the first option where possible, to preserve Priorix stocks for the areas and communities where gelatine-free vaccine is needed across the country.

## Can private companies order MMR from ImmForm?

Normally, private companies would not have access to order MMR via ImmForm for occupational health purposes, and staff of such companies should be vaccinated at their registered practice.

However, the UKHSA national immunisation team have advised:

Where there a large number of staff that have uncertain immunisation history for MMR and are unable to access local GPs, we suggest that the private company has a temporary ImmForm account to order MMR vaccine for a limited time.  During this time the company would have access to order MMR vaccine only free of charge.

The company will need to complete a new ImmForm account form.  To create a new account for a new delivery location please arrange for company to complete a new account form available at this link: [ImmForm](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fportal.immform.phe.gov.uk%2FRegistration.aspx&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Cf67c32977c96403c782108dc2d6dc0f7%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638435196616985468%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=UntlhPuT7AFASJaDiOo2ghnf0Ocu%2BwzYyt0y1dTT55g%3D&reserved=0) . Select option 3: **Create a new delivery point for product ordering.**

A help guide on how to complete the form is available here: [ImmForm help guide](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fportal.immform.phe.gov.uk%2FHelp-Guides.aspx&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Cf67c32977c96403c782108dc2d6dc0f7%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638435196617001471%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=FjhDbNXxyn7EPbEeoaGnRi2gcGz8g6gnUhHHRWIyr54%3D&reserved=0)

It can take up to five working days to process a new account form so please ensure you enter all the mandatory sections to avoid delays:

* **Section 1; 2; 3; 5; 6; 7 and 8** is mandatory for all customers.
* **Section 4** is mandatory for Private or NHS customers which are billed.
* NOTE:UKHSA does not accept shared mailboxes for traceability purposes.

 You can find organisation information at this link: [NHS Digital ODS Portal](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fodsportal.digital.nhs.uk%2FOrganisation%2FSearch&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Cf67c32977c96403c782108dc2d6dc0f7%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638435196617015698%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=moaJWZqGwzb2isNQX3ezJzGIqp5oGoQ6JFu8d1grvbg%3D&reserved=0)

**Please ensure you return the form in a PDF editable format as we do not accept photocopied forms.**

The completed form needs to be emailed to [Helpdesk@immform.org.uk](mailto:Helpdesk@immform.org.uk).

## Dealing with queries from parents about the national MMR call/recall

**National MMR call and recall general practice role:**

Throughout February and March 2024, NHS England is contacting children and young adults aged 6-11 years in England and 6-25 years in the West Midlands, London and Greater Manchester who are unvaccinated or partially vaccinated according to NHS records.   Practices should prepare to receive enquiries from their registered patients during February and March 2024 who have received a national MMR vaccination reminder, and should check immunisation records, book, and administer vaccination, if clinically appropriate. Further information on the practice role in support of national MMR call and recall is available in [Annex A NHS England » Confirmation of national vaccination and immunisation catch-up campaign for 2023/24](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fprimarycarebulletin.cmail20.com%2Ft%2Fd-l-vuizkt-juslufhy-h%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ceec0cddc76f543bace5408dc2970d964%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638430812120715281%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=lGL3JWBD8x56hmmQvDJM1py9nHCca2Y%2FFtH361oHnQw%3D&reserved=0)

**Advance notice of the campaign:**

General practice colleagues received advance notice of the national MMR call and recall campaign in November 2023 as part of information and requirements for the MMR focussed annual public health campaign, via the primary care bulletin in January 2024 and via regional communication cascades throughout January 2024.  Practice Nurses received communication via national practice nurse networks in January 2024.  [NHS England » Confirmation of national vaccination and immunisation catch-up campaign for 2023/24](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.england.nhs.uk%2Flong-read%2Fconfirmation-of-national-vaccination-and-immunisation-catch-up-campaign-for-2023-24%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ceec0cddc76f543bace5408dc2970d964%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638430812120725758%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=iztCvcLjSRNddlDoOl88qeOGck%2FNfuJud2C%2BJwNRCTY%3D&reserved=0) and *see Primary Care Bulletin issue 273.*

**Recording and coding queries:**

General practice MMR vaccination records are used to identify patients for national MMR call and recall, for records to be extracted successfully by GPIT suppliers they must be coded and recorded correctly using valid SMOMED codes.   General practice colleagues should ensure that vaccination records are recorded and coded correctly, a valid MMR vaccination SNOMED procedure code will allow an up-to-date immunisation status for registered patients to be available to the NHS.

If you have been contacted by your registered patients who have received a national MMR reminder saying that they/their child may not be up to date with their MMR vaccinations but you think they are, please be assured that NHS England are aware data held nationally may differ from what is held locally and continues to work with NHS services delivering vaccinations to ensure that patient records are as up to date as possible. If the registered patient is satisfied that their child is up to date for MMR vaccination and other childhood vaccinations, and the general practice are satisfied that the practice record is complete and correctly coded, then no further action is necessary.  However, if during this process it is found that any MMR vaccinations are either not coded (for example saved in the record as an attached PDF) or incorrectly coded, then please take this opportunity to make all necessary corrections to the record. This will improve the accuracy of cohorts included in future national recall campaigns and will also help to improve the completeness and accuracy of local Child Health Information Service (CHIS) records.

NHS Vaccination and Immunisation Business Rules set out the SNOMED codes for MMR – [Enhanced services (ES), Vaccination and Immunisation (V&I) and core contract components (CC) business rules 2023-2024 - NHS Digital](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdigital.nhs.uk%2Fdata-and-information%2Fdata-collections-and-data-sets%2Fdata-collections%2Fquality-and-outcomes-framework-qof%2Fquality-and-outcome-framework-qof-business-rules%2Fenhanced-services-es-vaccination-and-immunisation-vi-and-core-contract-components-cc-business-rules-2023-2024%23measles-mumps-and-rubella-mmr-&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ceec0cddc76f543bace5408dc2970d964%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638430812120734534%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=YBjaHbIelryhHsF963Eg%2BLQGewsnCSkbqmH8555iTRU%3D&reserved=0)

Please note that MMR given under the age of 1 year and doses of single measles, mumps or rubella vaccines will be discounted and may need to be repeated.  Please refer to the [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fassets.publishing.service.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fuploads%2Fsystem%2Fuploads%2Fattachment_data%2Ffile%2F855154%2FGreenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ceec0cddc76f543bace5408dc2970d964%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638430812120742981%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=eRzrGbVaMB8KrLvtPLeL0Oei%2F%2FqafWTjHcYbGg1NvDE%3D&reserved=0) for further guidance.

## Can MMR vaccines be mutually aided?

There are not currently any exceptions for mutual aid for MMR vaccines, so they cannot currently be mutually aided. To confirm, **MMR vaccines (and other vaccines ordered from ImmForm) can only be moved between GP surgeries if they are in the same legal entity (e.g. branch surgeries) or they have a wholesale dealers licence.**

There are not any supply issues with MMR vaccines that we are aware of and they can be ordered through ImmForm and delivered within a week. Currently, the South West is not considered an outbreak area.

## Can we offer MMR vaccinations in another PCN practice?

PCNs cannot, under the Network Contract DES, collaborate during core hours to provide routine vaccinations to their collective registered population.

However, under the [Network Contract DES](https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.england.nhs.uk%2Fwp-content%2Fuploads%2F2023%2F03%2FPRN00157-ncdes-updated-contract-specification-23-24-pcn-requirements-and-entitlements-updated.pdf&data=05%7C02%7Cjoy.rickard1%40nhs.net%7Ceec0cddc76f543bace5408dc2970d964%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638430812120755333%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=fw4px19dlj8K2g204hk6LCbu3ImOe%2Bb1S3XaSgvKc1o%3D&reserved=0), practices can collaborate to provide routine vaccinations during the Network Standard Hours (evenings from 6.30pm to 8pm and Saturdays from 9am to 5pm) - section 9, specifically para 8.1.7). These routine vaccination appointments can be booked in advance or on the same day. As such, a PCN can provide routine vaccinations to their **collective registered patients** and this would include those eligible for an MMR vaccination. The patient’s registered practice would be eligible for the item of service payment and the PCN practices will need to agree how this is managed between them. Pending how the vaccination event is recorded in the patient’s medical record, please note that it will be made to the patient’s registered practice if picked up via GPES and if not picked up via the GPES extract than the patient’s registered practice will need to raise this with the commissioner. PCNs may wish to incorporate within their Network Agreement details of the service, including information on vaccine handling.

PCNs can offer pre-booked and on the day appointments as part of enhanced access, so if a PCN would like to use a proportion of their Saturday appointments to offer and provide MMR vaccinations then they can do so under the DES. In providing a proportion of these appointments for MMR vaccinations, practices and commissioners will want to agree how much of the network standard hours can be used, bearing in mind a proportion must still be available for other activity to all patients in the PCN.

## Can ICB vaccination teams use a practice’s MMR stock to vaccinate registered patients?

In the event that ICB vaccination teams assist with additional MMR clinics within a GP practice, they may **only** administer MMR vaccines that have been procured by the practice from ImmForm (see [supply](#_Are_there_any) section above) **if**:

* The patient is registered at the practice and is eligible for MMR.   
  **and**
* An agreement is in place between the ICB vaccination team and the practice for governance and to protect the staff vaccinating. This agreement should outline that:
  + The practice has responsibility for the governance and storage/handling of the vaccine.
  + The ICB vaccination team has responsibility for the training/competence of the staff administering the vaccine.

A template agreement which has been used previously for seasonal flu and pneumococcal vaccinations and can be amended for this purpose can be found in [Appendix 1](#_Appendix_1:) of these FAQs.

If the ICB vaccination team are providing and using their own MMR vaccine stock, there is no need for such an agreement to be in place.

# Finance

## Can payment be claimed for MMR given at any age?

MMR vaccination is an evergreen offer and any registered patient who is vaccinated with MMR by the practice in line [the complete routine immunisation schedule](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1183106/UKHSA_12706_complete_immunisation_schedule_September2023.pdf), or the [national incomplete imms schedule](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/vaccination-of-individuals-with-uncertain-or-incomplete-immunisation-status), will generate a payment. Practices can claim an item of service (IoS) payment of £10.06 for any MMR vaccination given within the reporting period to a patient who is:

* Registered with them
* Is aged over 5 years and has not previously been fully vaccinated against MMR, or has an unknown or incomplete vaccination history  
  ***or***
* Is aged 1-5 years and has not previously been fully vaccinated against MMR as per the [UK routine schedule](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-complete-routine-immunisation-schedule)  
  ***or***
* Is aged less than 1 year (please note that this is outside the UK routine schedule and MMR should not be administered without a clear clinical rationale as per the [Green Book of Immunisation - Chapter 21 Measles](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/855154/Greenbook_chapter_21_Measles_December_2019.pdf).  MMR doses given under the age of 1 will be discounted and will need to be repeated.)

All MMR activity will be auto-extracted from the practice’s clinical system by the GPES. All item of service fees are payable in respect of each vaccine given, irrespective of first dose / second dose and are not conditional on completion of both vaccines.

* For information and links through to user guides for CQRS click [here](https://welcome.cqrs.nhs.uk/service-information/).
* For south west CQRS guidance, including what to do if practices think their CQRS data is incorrect, click [here](https://www.england.nhs.uk/south/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/09/NHSE-SW-VaST-CQRS-Guidance-2023-24.docx).
* Any queries about this process can be sent to [england.swcqrs@nhs.net](mailto:england.swcqrs@nhs.net).

## Can a practice charge patients for MMR vaccination or documentation?

No eligible patient who is not vaccinated with MMR should be turned away, nor should they be charged.

Under [UK GDPR regulations](https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/uk-gdpr-guidance-and-resources/individual-rights/right-of-access/), a person can request access to their personal data, including [health data](https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/uk-gdpr-guidance-and-resources/individual-rights/right-of-access/health-data/):

An individual can make a SAR (subject access request) verbally or in writing, including by social media. They can make it to any part of your organisation and they do not have to direct it to a specific person or contact point.

A request does not have to include the phrases 'subject access request', ‘right of access’ or ‘Article 15 of the UK GDPR’. It just needs to be clear that the individual is asking for their own personal data.

The guidance states that fees cannot be charged when an individual requests access to their own health data, as long as the request is not ‘manifestly unfounded or excessive*’* and is not for *‘*further copies of their data following a request’:

The DPA 2018 defines ‘data concerning health’ as personal data relating to the physical or mental health of an individual, including the provision of health care services, which reveals information about their health status. There are no special rules which allow you to charge fees if you are complying with a SAR for health data.

## How are non-primary care providers paid for MMR vaccinations?

Acute hospitals and other healthcare providers can administer MMR vaccine as a prescribed medicine. If given as part of the NHS immunisation programme (i.e. to eligible patients) hospitals can secure vaccine from the national supply but as stated above use of the national supply is not permitted for occupational health purposes.

At present there is no remuneration method for hospitals equivalent to the item of service fee when MMR is administered to their patients.

# Appendix 1: Template agreement example

Example template agreement previously used for seasonal flu and pneumococcal vaccinations, which may be useful as a guide for practices to draft their own version:

**AGREEMENT FOR MEDICINES ADMINISTRATION SERVICES TO BE PROVIDED BY DISTRICT OR COMMUNITY NURSES [TO BE TYPED ON HEADED NOTEPAPER OF THE NURSING PROVIDER and the text in these square brackets deleted]**

Parties

1. [FULL TRUST / FOUNDATION TRUST NAME AND ADDRESS](“Employer”)
2. [FULL GP NAME AND ADDRESS](“Practice 1”)
3. [FULL GP NAME AND ADDRESS](“Practice 2”)
4. [FULL GP NAME AND ADDRESS](“Practice 3”)
5. [FULL GP NAME AND ADDRESS](“Practice 4”) (together the “Practices”) **[DN: Please delete or add more Practice names, addresses and numbers as required]**

Each a (“party”) and together the (“parties”) to this agreement.

1. BACKGROUND

The parties wish to make arrangements for District and/or Community Nurses ("**DN/CN**") employed by the Employer to administer seasonal influenza vaccinations / PPV (Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine) on behalf of the Practices, in accordance with the terms set out below.

In providing services on behalf of the Practices the DN/CN will be considered to be acting as an agent of the Practices. Where appropriate Practice stock of medicinal products may be utilised by the DN/CN for the delivery of services under this agreement.

1. SERVICES TO BE PROVIDED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT

The DN/CN employed by the employer may provide the following services as an agent of the Practices in accordance with this agreement:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Service | Medicine | Period of Service Delivery | Comment |
| e.g. Seasonal Influenza Vaccination | e.g. recommended seasonal influenza vaccine for the patient for the current season based on national guidance | e.g. 1 September 2020 to 31 March 2021 | e.g. DN/CNs should sign PGDs provided to them by their employer to deliver this service |
| e.g. Pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccination | e.g. Pneumococcal polysaccharide 23 valent vaccine (PPV) | e.g. 1 April 2020 to 31 March 2021, | e.g. DN/CNs should sign PGDs provided to them by their employer to deliver this service |

1. Agreed terms
2. Agreement to Administer Medicines (including vaccinations)

The parties hereby agree that the Employer shall agree to their employed DN/CNs performing the Services detailed in paragraph 2 on behalf of the Practices in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

The parties acknowledge and agree that this Agreement does not give rise to an employment relationship between the DN/CN and the Practices or to any other relationship between the parties other than on the terms set out in this letter. For the avoidance of doubt, neither the DN/CN nor the Employer will be entitled to any form of payment from the Practices either during the Agreement (including expenses, sick pay or holiday pay) or upon its cessation.

The Employer acknowledges and agrees that it will at all times remain the substantive employer of the DN/CN. This Agreement will not affect the terms and conditions of the contracts of employment the Employer already holds with the DN/CN. The Employer will immediately notify the Practices in writing should any of its contracts of employment with the DN/CN come to an end during the period of this Agreement.

1. Employer's obligations

General

The Employer shall ensure that at all times during the term of this Agreement the DN/CN shall:

* + 1. act towards the Practices conscientiously and in good faith and not allow his or her personal interests to conflict with the duties he or she owes to the Practices under this Agreement and the general law.
    2. except as authorised by the Practices in this Agreement or otherwise in writing, not act in a way which will incur any liabilities on behalf of the Practices.
    3. comply with the policies of the Employer and applicable professional standards.
    4. comply with all reasonable and lawful instructions of the Practices from time to time concerning the Services.
    5. keep the Practices fully informed of its activities concerning the Services and shall provide the Practices with reports on request. The DN/CN shall notify the Practices as soon as is practicable after each administration has been completed and shall update the Patient record within 24 hours.
    6. maintain appropriate, up-to-date and accurate records relating to the manner in which the Services were supplied.
  1. Neither party shall demand of the other the provision of services outside the terms of this agreement.
  2. The parties further agree that by delivering the Services set out in paragraph 2 of this agreement, CN/DNs will be administering the services under the legal mechanisms designated and authorised by the Employer.
  3. **Disputes**

Either party shall not without prior reference to the other party take part in any dispute or commence or defend any court or other dispute proceedings on behalf of the Practices or settle or attempt to settle or make any admission concerning any such proceedings.

1. Compliance with laws
   1. Each party shall at its own expense comply with all laws and regulations relating to its activities under this Agreement, as they may change from time to time, and with any conditions binding on it in any applicable licences, registrations, permits and approvals.
2. Data protection

Definitions

1. Agreed Purposes: The facilitation and administration of medicines (including vaccines), as designated in paragraph 4 of this agreement, to patients and the updating of those patients records In relation to the service provided.
2. Data subject, personal data, processing: as set out in the Data Protection Legislation in force at the time.
3. Data Protection Legislation: all legislation and regulatory requirements in force from time to time relating to the use of personal data and the privacy of electronic communications, including, without limitation (i) any data protection legislation from time to time in force in the UK including the Data Protection Act 2018 or any successor legislation, as well as (ii) the General Data Protection Regulation (*(EU) 2016/679*) and any other directly applicable European Union regulation relating to data protection and privacy (for so long as and to the extent that the law of the European Union has legal effect in the UK).

Data sharing

* + 1. Each party shall:
       1. process personal data only to the extent required for the Agreed Purposes;
       2. comply with the Data Protection Legislation when processing personal data; and
       3. assist the other in complying with the Data Protection Legislation, as reasonably requested.

1. Professional liability and insurance
   1. Any action or inaction taken in the course of provision of the Services by the DN/CN on behalf of the Practices and in compliance with this Agreement shall be covered by the Clinical Negligence Scheme for General Practice (CNSGP). Cover under CNSGP extends to all GPs and others working for general practice who are carrying out activities in connection with the delivery of primary medical services. This agency agreement provides the basis under which the DN/CN is carrying out a primary medical services activity under the GP Practice contract.
2. Duration and termination
   1. This Agreement shall commence on the 1 September 2020 and shall continue in force until the 31 March 2021 or until it is terminated by either party giving 1 month's notice, in writing, to the other party.
   2. Termination of this Agreement shall not affect any rights, remedies, obligations or liabilities of the parties that have accrued up to the date of termination, including the right to claim damages for any breach of the Agreement which existed at or before the date of termination.
3. Assignment and other dealings
   * 1. The Employer shall not assign, transfer, charge, subcontract, declare a trust over or deal in any other manner with any or all of its rights and obligations under this Agreement without the Practices’ prior written consent.
     2. The Practices may at any time assign, transfer, charge, subcontract, declare a trust over or deal in any other manner with any or all of its rights under this Agreement.
4. **Signature …………………………………….. Date………………….**

On behalf of **[INSERT NAME OF TRUST]**

1. **Signature …………………………………….. Date………………….**

**[NAME]**

On behalf of **[INSERT NAME OF PRACTICE 1]**

1. **Signature …………………………………….. Date………………….**

**[NAME]**

On behalf of **[INSERT NAME OF PRACTICE 2]**

1. **Signature …………………………………….. Date………………….**

**[NAME]**

On behalf of **[INSERT NAME OF PRACTICE 3]**

1. **Signature …………………………………….. Date………………….**

**[NAME]**

On behalf of **[INSERT NAME OF PRACTICE 4] [DN: insert the requisite number of signature lines to allow one for each practice]**